The Hierarchy of Trail Routes

The Hierarchy of Trail Routes is a management approach for the level of activity on green roads through voluntary restraint rather than statutory legislation. Usually highway authorities assess evidence from users as to whether a right of way should have higher or lesser rights than shown on the Definitive Map. This is time consuming, costly, does nothing to help manage use on the ground and does not apply to UCRs as these are not included on the Definitive Map.

In 1995 a meeting with the motoring organisation’s Land Access and Recreation Association (LARA) and Cumbria County Council (as highway authority) discussed the management of 4WD activity in the National Park leading to the Heirarchy of Trails.

The aim of the Hierarchy is not to promote or stop use but to eliminate irresponsible use. Between 1995 and 1997 over 100 unsealed UCRs and BOATs were identified and surveyed by Rangers and local users, and then categorised by overall condition, likelihood of conflict with other users, proximity to buildings and livestock, and narrowness.

There is a three-colour code system:

· Green routes - proceed with caution:
Sustainable for recreational motor traffic at all times. Recorded use is minimal and no problems or valid complaints over vehicular use identified. Some green routes may be short dead end routes where no or little use has been recorded. Turning may be a special problem. 

· Amber routes - proceed with special care and attention and follow advice given by signs:
Subject to moderate levels of use by recreational motor vehicles and a greater degree of sensitivity and responsibility is necessary to drive or ride them. They may also be used by walkers, cyclists and horse-riders, pass by houses, go through farmyards or close to stock pens or the surface may mean use by recreational motor vehicles is unsustainable in all weathers. 

· Red routes - proceed only with great care and follow advice on signs explaining special controls in place:
Experience significant use, attract the greatest number of complaints regarding vehicular use, under the greatest pressure and are subject to the greatest conflict between users and users and the environment. Some routes cross the high fells and are badly eroded. Recreational vehicle users are asked to comply with voluntary restraint controls. For example 4x4s will be advised not to use certain routes, one way traffic will be recommended on others or users may be asked not to use a route between holiday dates when it is heavily used by walkers and horse-riders.

Green routes are surveyed once a year while the amber and red routes are surveyed twice each year by joint teams of National Park staff and representatives of vehicle user groups. Red routes are monitored in detail for levels of vehicular use. Changes in condition or the number of complaints could lead to a route being moved into a different colour code. Lack of compliance with the voluntary restraints on the red routes may lead to more restrictive legal controls through Traffic Regulation Orders (TROs).

Management of routes includes maintenance and repair, such as large-scale drainage and re-surfacing projects by our field teams and private contractors. Maintenance tasks are carried out by volunteers and local users acting as voluntary lengthsmen.

The Partners

The lead partners are:

· The Lake District National Park Authority 

· Cumbria County Council, as highway authority 

· LARA - Land Access and Recreation Association - as the umbrella organisation representing all groups involved in recreational green road driving.

All users are heavily involved in decisions through the Hierarchy of Trail Routes Group. This consultative group comprises members of local 4WD and motorcycle clubs, LARA and commercial operators and uses peer pressure to influence particular troublespots. It also acts as a forum for raising awareness among users and positive relationships with land managers and the highway authority. It also provides a pool of manpower for voluntary maintenance work and direct access for us and the County Council to known representatives.

A Trail Management Advisory Group was also established in 1999. Chaired by us, it advises on recreational green road driving and is made up of representatives from Parish and County Councils, landowners organisations, conservation and lobby groups and all recreational users. This group brings a wide range of experience and expertise and adds both quality and weight to any decision-making process. Our Implementation Committee also validates and approves any work carried out on the Hierarchy of Trail Routes.

For general information on recreational green road driving please contact:
David Robinson
Trails Adviser

Lake District National Park Authority 
Murley Moss
Oxenholme Road
Kendal
Cumbria
LA9 7RL

Tel 01539 792649
Email: DavidRobinson@lake-district.gov.uk
